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 FACULTY COUNCIL MINUTES

250 Student Union

February 9, 2010
Russell called the meeting to order with the following members present:  Ahrberg, Avakian, Bartels, Brown, Calhoun, Caniglia, Cronk, DeSilva, Jordan, Kennison, Klatt, Krehbiel, Lacy, Lawlor, Liang, McCann, Osteen, Perkins, Ramakumar, Schestokat, Smay, Suter, Taylor, Van Delinder, Veenstra and Yellin.  Also present:  Bird, L., Bosserman, D., Clements, H., Elliott, K., Gates, G., Gregory, D., Hargis, B., Krein, M., McConnaughey, K., McKeever, S., O’Geary, S., Roper, L., Scott, M., Seshadri, A., Shutt, G., Smith, C., and Weaver, J.  
Absent:  Casey, Hickman, and O’Brien,
HIGHLIGHTS

2010 Stillwater Census Overview

Remarks and Comments from the President


Report of Status of Faculty Council Recommendations


Reports of Standing Committees


Rules and Procedures



Research




Recommendation:  



Student Affairs and Learning Resources




Resolution:  



Academic Standards and Policies



Recommendation:  



Athletics



Budget




Campus Facilities, Safety, and Security



Long-Range Planning and Information Technology


Reports of Liaison Representatives

Emeriti Association


Staff Advisory Council



Graduate and Professional Student Government Association


Russell recognized and welcomed Tricia White. She is a recent addition to the Stillwater community and is a recent addition to our Faculty Council. She is the new staff assistant to the Faculty Council and upon the sad day that Diane retires, Tricia will assume the duties of Administrative Secretary.

Russell asked for approval of the January 12, 2010 Minutes.  Jordan moved acceptance of the Minutes.  Klatt seconded.  The Minutes were approved.  
Russell asked for approval of the February 9, 2010 agenda.  Russell asked to consider an amendment to the Agenda: immediately after approve of the Agenda, Russell would like to add an item for Faculty Council membership. Due to an unexpected resignation, Russell pointed out that the Council will have a nomination for a replacement and also to replace a committee chair. In addition to that, Russell proposed to move under Item 7 “Reports of Standing Committees” to move Item I to follow A and to move Item J to follow I immediately after A. The reason for this is we have votes that are required in each of those two committee reports and to make sure that we retain a quorum as the meeting goes along. Russell asked for a motion to accept Agenda as amended, Jordan moved and Lacy seconded.  The Agenda was approved.
Russell announced the resignation of Ron Miller as a representative from the Spear’s School of Business and also as Chair of our Budget Committee. Ron served as a member of the Faculty Council in many capacities. Bill Dare was named as a replacement. He has served on the Council previously from Tulsa. He was recommended by Miller as his replacement. Van Delinder moved and Canagilia seconded. Motion passed unanimously. 
Miller also resigned as Chair of the Faculty Council Budget Committee. Professor Ken Bartels from the Center for Veterinary Health Sciences has agreed to chair the Faculty Council Budget Committee.  Jordan moved and Lacy seconded. Motion passed unanimously.
SPECIAL REPORT:  2010 Stillwater Census Overview – Leah Roper
Leah Roper is a fourth year student at OSU. She works for the city of Stillwater and is currently discussing the Census and its importance to the community. The reason this Census is important to the city is because we are estimated to have 47,700 residents which puts Stillwater just below the cutoff point of 50,000 to be considered a municipality. Instead of a micropolitan we would be a metropolitan area. This would allow for the community to apply for grants instead of being allocated to budget. This would open many more business opportunities for the community and area businesses. We are trying to educate students and residents of Stillwater about the importance of completing the Census survey and returning it. Regarding students we are trying to get across that the Census is a snapshot of where you are at the time it’s taken. I am here to appeal to all of you as faculty to speak to your students and ask your fellow administrators to do the same. We want to make sure that the community gets the benefit of the full count. The Census estimates each person in a community at approximately $1,200/year. The forms will be mailed to residents during Spring Break, March 15-17. Roper distributed buttons. Russell opened the floor for questions. Question: Will booths be set up? Yes, booths will be set up at a variety of events. City representative will be making appearances at various groups meetings as well.  Trying to get a table set up at the Chi O clock and there will be “Be Counted” centers around campus.  Locations to be determined.  
Russell asked for a clarification regarding students who live off campus and are counted as residents vs on campus who are counted as part of their permanent address.  Roper clarified that a Census is mailed to all addresses.  A representative is sent to the resident halls and you get an individual form that should be filled out and returned. All students should be counted as residents of Stillwater since they reside here most of the year. Russell asked if she had a letter or flyer that could be listed on the faculty list serve to notify all faculty.  This information will be sent to LaFollette. Roper gave her email address leah.roper@okstate.edu if anyone had any questions. Schestokat asked are International students included. Yes they are counted.  All information received is confidential.
Report of Status of Faculty Council Recommendations:  
10-01-01-FAC
Support for a Comprehensive Research Mission:  Accepted as modified.  S. McKeever, in consultation with President Hargis, recommends a modification to the Council’s statement.

Note regarding modification:

The second sentence of the original recommendation read, “In addition, the Faculty Council urges President Hargis and the Regents to reaffirm the University’s commitment to preserving, supporting, and fostering academic freedom, research and instruction in all the recognized academic fields, along with the right of all researchers to seek and receive funding to support their research.”  The words, “and receive” were removed and the words “subject to the normal approvals from the appropriate university offices” were added at the end of the sentence.  Sentence now would read, “In addition, the Faculty Council urges President Hargis and the Regents to reaffirm the University’s commitment to preserving, supporting, and fostering academic freedom, research and instruction in all the recognized academic fields, along with the right of all researchers to seek funding to support their research subject to the normal approvals from the appropriate university offices.”

Rational for the modification:

(1)  Nobody has a “right” to funding for their research, no matter what the research topic. They have a right to ask for it, but others do not have to give them money in response. I.e. we do not have a “right to receive.”
(2)  Universities do not allow their faculty members to obtain funding without getting approval through their departments, colleges and the university.  It is the university, not the individual that that is given the funding to do the research.
These modifications will be referred back to the Faculty Committee to consider the changes that are suggested by the administration to see if you would come up with a different recommendation or accept the one that has been presented. 

Remarks and Comments from the President – Burns Hargis

President Hargis announced, subject to approval of the Regents, a new Dean to the Spear’s School of Business, Dr. Larry Crosby.  The University is eagerly awaiting his arrival which should be in July.  The budget was announced between the House, Senate and Governor that would provide funds from either Rainy Day or Stimulus that would result in a net reduction to us of 4.5% for this year. The first few months of this year the cuts were 5% and they were escalating to 10% and will probably remain that way until whatever is done, is done. There still maybe some wiggling regarding where we end up. The Governor wants to use the Rainy Day funds. If your base is higher going into Fiscal Year 2012 you have to have a revenue shortfall before you can go into the Rainy Day fund.
ESPN and ABC have come back to the University for another Thursday night game. Last year’s game went remarkably well due to the faculty and Marlene’s credit. But when it was over the strong feeling was we don’t want to do this again for awhile.  A Thursday night game posses a number of problems:  parking, class schedules, fans don’t like a Thursday night, in town merchants don’t sell as much, team didn’t like it because it caused a short week for them. The benefit is not financial when you crunch all the numbers.  The advantage to this is however national exposure since you are the only team on that night. This time around we are having 7 games instead of 6 and the merchants feel this could benefit them. Athletics likes this schedule better since they will have 9 days prior to and 8 days after the game. During negotiations with ESPN, they offered another televised game and other accommodations. President Hargis opened the floor for discussion, questions and comments.  Someone asked which team we would play; it would be Texas A & M. The game would be moved earlier in the schedule to late September or early October.  Do you think the policies and execution from last year worked satisfactorily? 
Caniglia felt since we have done it once, we know what to do. Everything worked out better than was expected. Someone asked if it would be at the same time?  Thursday night games are usually at 6:30 p.m.  Having contacted schools who have done this for a number of years, Hargis feels OSU did an excellent job making this happen.  Tracy Suter suggested that the schools who have regularly participated in this have received a lot of benefit from the national exposure. Task group from last year helped curtail a lot of problems. Someone asked if we had any feedback on how this impacted classes: how many classes cancelled? How many were held? Gail Gates said we have that information and believes that some classes were held but most of them were cancelled.  The evening exams that were scheduled for that night were rescheduled. Because of the proactive stance from the Provosts office, all faculty members who hold classes on the game date were contacted and accommodations were made.
Russell asked Hargis how much of the Rainy Day fund is going to be expended in this fiscal year to accommodate the budget? There are two pools of money in addition to the normal revenues, the Stimulus money and Rainy Day fund. The Rainy Day fund is approximately $600 million.

The supplemental Hargis was referring to would take about $450 M of that Rainy Day fund. There are other ways to fill the gap, such has doing road projects that you could do with Stimulus money but you do it instead with bonding money and use the Stimulus money for the budget. There are a lot of moving parts and we really don’t know how it will all work out. 
REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES:
RULES AND PROCEDURES — Stephen Perkins
We need to make nominations for Vice Chair and Secretary. Today we will propose at least two names for Vice Chair and then move to the Secretary position which will be a one year position. 

Bud Lacy and Clint Krehbiel were nominated for Vice Chair. Shelia Kennison and Bob Avakian were nominated for Secretary.
RESEARCH — Jim Smay
Smay reported that there are only a few grammatical changes to the report and asked that the report be approved by the Faculty Council. Russell stated that if the Faculty Council accepts the report, we will add a line to the report “Endorsed by the Faculty Council on 2-9-10”. A second is not needed since the motion came from the committee. Ken Bartels asked for a clarification on Item 3 to make sure that in the committee’s opinion that all three of these issues were considered by the OSU administration when they prohibited this specific project on October 6, 2009? The committee feels all avenues have been reviewed adequately. Motion passed unanimously.
Second order of business is to consider that recommendation that was made by IACUC to the committee. We reworded it and it has been submitted to Diane to be put in the proper format for a recommendation for the president. Smay then asked that it be accepted as stated. Russell asked for discussion. Smay clarified the changes. Motioned passed unanimously.
Russell stated the Faculty Council needed to reconsider a motion that was made by Avakian and seconded by Caniglia to commend the Research Committee. The motion was that the Faculty Council commend the subcommittee and committee for their work especially in view of all the amount of time that they had being very short. Russell commended the committee on going above and beyond to research the issue. Bartels stated that the Faculty needs to know that the Faculty Council deals with more than just tenure and promotion issues. This committee went out and talked to all the stake holders regarding this matter. Motion passed unanimously.
STUDENT AFFAIRS AND LEARNING RESOURCES — Karen Hickman
Stephen Perkins presented a resolution to Faculty Council that will go out to the university but will not go to administration. The committee will make sure that, if passed, the parties involved are notified of the resolution. Hickman is also Faculty Council liaison to the Student Publications Board. This board is in charge of overseeing student driven media, most famously the O’Colly. They are in the process of reorganizing to create a more active and responsible board. As part of this, they tentatively proposed reducing faculty participation on the board from 3 members to 1 member. They were also tentatively proposing more undergraduate and graduate involvement.
One of the reasons for the proposed faculty reduction is lack of attendance at meetings leading the board to feel that faculty was not interested or motivated to participate in the board. 
The Student Affairs committee would like to reaffirm the faculty’s desire to participate on this board and send a resolution to the Student Publication board merely saying that we would suggest and recommend that 3 faculty members remain as participants on this board. More over we specify that one of the faculty members be from Journalism to bring that expertise to the board. Since these are set up as 3 year appointments and one person rotates off each year, we suggest that the member who is in their third year on the board report back to the Faculty Council to keep Faculty Council informed of the activities of the Student Publication Board so we can be more aware of what is happening on campus. 
Russell stated that we have a resolution on the floor put forth by Student Affairs and Learning Resources and asked for consideration of adoption today. Motion passed unanimously.

Russell wanted to remind the faculty that they will be receiving in the near future, the next week or two, the annual Committee Preference Surveys. Typically we get about 70 to 100 returned. I want to encourage people to participate in this survey. The Faculty Council wants to be strong proponents of faculty governance in the shared sense, not trying to take anything over. However we certainly want to exert a steady influence on the affairs of the university. Please ask your colleagues not just to fill out the committee preference survey but to also run for Faculty Council which those nominations will be going out soon as well.
ACADEMIC STANDARDS & POLICIES — Mindy McCann

McCann presented recommendation as follows:
10-02-01-ASP:
The Faculty Council Recommends to President Hargis that:  Oklahoma State University Policy and Procedures 2-0212:  Approval of General Education Classes be modified as follows:

In Section 7.01 under Composition of the General Education Advisory Council (GEAC) the sentence “Faculty Council appoints one representative” should be changed to “Faculty Council appoints one representative each academic year, for a total of three representatives”.
A Section 8 entitled “Faculty Notification of General Education Advisory Council Actions” should be inserted with the following:
8.01 The GEAC representative, who was appointed by Faculty Council and is in their third year of membership of GEAC, will give a report during the Faculty Council meeting in May describing the yearly activities of GEAC.
Rationale:

The current composition of GEAC includes only one member representing an elected faculty presence.  This seems too small, given that GEAC consists of nine faculty members and the Associate Vice President for Undergraduate Education.  Additionally, many faculty members appear to be unaware of the general business conducted by GEAC.  It is hoped that requiring a yearly report which will be included in the Faculty Council minutes will help address this problem.
Van Delinder commented that as past Chair of this committee, she appreciated this change. Someone asked who the members of the GEAC are and their purpose? McCann answered that section 7.01 states that one representative from each of the following 5 colleges: CASNR, Business, Education, Engineering and HES. A&S has one representative for humanities, one for social sciences and natural sciences or analytical & quantitative thought. This brings the total to 8.  Faculty Council in the past has appointed one additional member that would make the total 9. This group’s charge is dealing with the General Education classes and approving courses for General Education credit. These are primarily classes for the first 2 years. Motioned passed unanimously.
McCann stated that at their next meeting they will be looking at possible text book questions.
ATHLETICS – Art Klatt

At the recent meeting they completed a survey document that would look at perceptions of OSU’s general faculty to our athletics and student athletes. The document will now go to the statistic department which will then make the questions read properly and get it into proper survey format. This will be moving forward in the next few months. Next topic of discussion will be surcharges put on tickets. There is a trend in the Big 12 of setting aside a portion of each athletic ticket to enhance student athlete programs as well as general student programs. 
BUDGET — Ken Bartels
Russell acknowledged that the budget is next on the agenda. Ken Bartels will be replacing Ron Miller. Bartels stated that the committee met last week with Joe Weaver to discuss some issues and needs time to get caught up and have a report for the next Faculty Council meeting. 
CAMPUS FACILITIES, SAFETY, AND SECURITY — Tom Jordan

The committee met last month and continued discussions about the Student Union renovations.  The focus was the development of the campus between the Student Union & Classroom Building and three key elements of the design features on Hester (drop area, loading dock and the dumpster area).  The committee believes these areas should become part of the landscape master plan.
The Tulsa Bus issues were discussed with input from the University Traffic and Parking Committee.  The CFSS committee felt the current plan for the Tulsa Bus routes are appropriate and consistent with the University master plan.
The Committee had no updates on the Hawk lighting system for Hall of Fame at the Colvin Center, but hopes to have a detailed progress report next month.

The Committee’s next meeting will be Feb 17, at 1:30pm in the Long Range Planning Office conference room.  Invited guests are the Director of Long Range Planning, the University Architect, and a representative from the landscape master plan, Consultant, Alaback and Associates.
Someone asked if the OSU/Tulsa will be running the route during the summer? Hasn’t heard anything about discontinuing the service but will find out and let the Jordan know.   

It was stated that the route to Tulsa will run the same summer schedule as last year.
Russell feels that the crosswalk at Hall of Fame by the Colvin Center is terribly unsafe. Hargis asked if Russell feels that a light in necessary? Russell stated that something needs to be done: a light that students need to push a button to cross would be ideal. The administration said that OSU is working with the city on this and close to getting the light done. Bartels asked if there was a timeline for this to be completed. 
FACULTY — Udaya DeSilva – No Report
LONG-RANGE PLANNING AND INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY – Bud Lacy
The latest version of the OSU strategic plan is out.  The committee went line by line with the Provost who in turn took it to the appropriate groups. The committee reviewed all the comments and made minor changes, most being editorial in nature. It will now go to the University Planning Council and will be taken to the Regents at the March 4th meeting. The committee will be meeting with IT at the next meeting and Diane Hightower will be meeting with the committee. If you have any IT issues, please let us know. 
RETIREMENT AND FRINGE BENEFITS – J.D. Brown

The committee has completed work on a survey that will go out to those that hire staff and faculty across campus to get their perceptions on the effect of various benefits on the hiring and retention processes. This survey should go out in the next few weeks. The committee will use this information to compile another survey will be going out to all faculty. This survey will focus on faculty retention: Why do you like working at OSU? What would make you move? etc. so we have information to make hiring/retaining quality faculty at OSU more attractive.
Brown also serves as Faculty Council representative for the Task Force on Tobacco Compliance initiative. Due to the recent bad weather, we have noticed an increase in non-compliance with the Tobacco Free campus. The task force is looking at how to enforce the no-smoking policy. The committee is looking at other schools and how they enforce their policy. Legislation has been introduced that smoking on a Tobacco free campus should be treated in the same vein as smoking within 25 feet of a public building. This has passed unanimously out of the House and Senate committees. Should not be delayed too long before it gets to the Governor’s desk. This will allow us to have a policy by which we can have the police issue a warning or fine. Hargis believes that SGA is supportive of fines and believes we need some type of enforcement policy. 

Report of Liaison Representatives
Women’s Council – Helen Clements
The Women’s Faculty council has eight $500 dollar awards this year for research projects. They were in the departments of English, Bio-systems and Agricultural Engineering. Both were undergraduate awards. There were graduate awards in History, English, Psychology, Communication Science and Disorders and a couple in Entomology and Plant Pathology. These were done by application and had 40 applicants. WFC invites all faculty to a reception this Friday, February 12. The awardees will be giving a brief presentation about their projects. 
During Research week, the Women’s Faculty council is also sponsoring Carol Adams who will be speaking about “The sexual politics of meat”, in other words the use of advertising in sexualized terms to promote meat consumption. It will be Friday, February 19th at 3:00 in the library browsing room as well as our awards reception. If you need any more information please contact Helen Clements at helen.clements@okstate.edu. 
Emeriti Association – Margaret Scott
The Emeriti Association continues to be active in the OSU Life.
The Emeriti Technology Interest Group will have their annual meeting on Wednesday, February 10, 2010 at 1:30 p.m. at the ITLE on campus.  The topic will be “Maintenance and Security for Home Computers.”  Dr. Blayne Mayfield will be discussing simple actions we should all be taking at home to keep our computers operating efficiently and securely.  If you have family members or know of retired faculty or staff who would benefit, please invite them.

The Osher Lifelong Learning Institute (OLLI) has met their membership goal with 583 enrolled in the programs in Stillwater, Tulsa and Oklahoma City.  We especially appreciate the support of President Hargis in this endeavor. Hargis pointed out that 500 was the threshold to get the million dollar endowment and they exceeded their goal. OLLI has a number of current faculty as well as retired faculty that are teaching classes. Please feel free to contact myself or the OLLI office if you would like to teach for OLLI. This group is very interested in learning are very attentive in class. 
The free showing of the Tar Creek documentary film will be Sunday, February 21 at 7:00 p.m. in the Student Union Little Theatre.  Additional viewings will be Saturday, February 20, at 7:00 p.m. at the First Christian Church in Stillwater and February 22-28 at the Circle Theatre in Tulsa.

Russell offered to post information on the faculty list serve to inform faculty who might want to sign up to teach at OLLI. Hargis stated that this is not only a very valuable outreach service for the university, it is also a tremendous profiling of OSU in markets where we are not quite as prominent and it profiles our faculty (both active and emeriti). 
Graduate and Professional Student Government Association – Aravind Seshadri
NAGPS Regional Conference

GPSGA is excited to host the South Central Regional Conference for the National Association of Graduate-Professional Students (NAGPS) during the Spring Break from March 12-14, 2010 on the OSU Stillwater campus.  They expect about 30-40 graduate student leaders from BIG XII schools and schools from the BIG XII states.  The conference is a leadership conference where they hope to discuss common graduate student issues such as assistantships, health insurance, etc. as well as have discussions on how to work with administrators, lobbying for students, community building, etc. The President's Office and Kent Sampson's office are sponsoring certain events for the conference. Dr. Lee Bird, Mr. Kent Sampson and Dr. Gordon Emslie will also participate in the conference as speakers and panelists.  Interested faculty are welcome to attend the conference. 

Financial Planning Workshops

GPSGA is organizing a session for graduate students about retirement planning.  Paul Merriman founder of Merriman Inc. will talk to graduate students about investment strategies for young adults on March 4, 2010 from 5:00 p.m. onward in Cordell 127.  Dr. Doug Hershey from the Psychology Department will also have a brief presentation in which he is planning to share his research results on the Psychology of saving for retirement.  Dr. Hershey's presentation will begin around 4:30 p.m.  GPSGA encourages interested faculty to participate in session.  More information about the session is available at:

http://gpsga.okstate.edu/paul-merriman-will-speak-about-investment-strategies-young-adults
Open Access to Research

GPSGA recently passed a resolution to endorse the student statement on the right to research.   The exact language of the legislation can be found at:
http://gpsga.okstate.edu/resolution-spring-2010-0.

The student statement on the right to research can be found here:

http://www.righttoresearch.org/students/statement.shtml.

The resolution basically supports open access to research funded by federal government and calls upon researchers, universities and funding agencies to support open access. GPSGA hopes that Faculty Council will adopt a similar resolution after due consideration. 

Lobbying

GPSGA is sending one of its officers (Muthanna Abdhulwahid) to Washington D.C. for the NAGPS Legislative Action Day from February 24-26.  One of the benefits of GPSGA’s membership with NAGPS is the opportunity to lobby on behalf of graduate students at the Capitol.  The legislative platform for this year has issues such as tax incentives for graduate students, open access to research, student visa issues, etc.  Every school will get a brief primer on lobbying, best practices, etc. and then each school will meet with the Representatives and Congressmen from their states and lobby for the graduate students.  At the end of the day all schools will meet together and discuss their efforts.  GPSGA would like to get some faculty input on sensitive issues that have caught the media's attention so that they do not touch on those issues that may jeopardize our relationship with the lawmakers.
Old Business: None

New Business: None
The meeting adjourned at 4:45 p.m.  The next regular meeting of the Faculty Council is March 9, 2010.
Respectfully submitted,

Beth Caniglia, Secretary
